
   
 

   
 

 

Submission: Royal College of Nursing Evidence to the Joint Committee on Human Rights 
call for evidence on the reform of the Mental Health Act 

With a membership of around 450,000 registered nurses, midwives, health visitors, 
nursing students, nursing support workers and nurse cadets, the Royal College of 
Nursing (RCN) is the voice of nursing across the UK and the largest professional union of 
nursing staff in the world.  

 
1. Introduction 

 
1.1. The Mental Health Act has wide ranging human rights implications. This 

response highlights the role that nurses should play in addressing inequalities in 
the design and application of the act and outlines the changes needed in terms 
of professional development, patient pathways and strengthening of the 
workforce needed to 
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Nurses report that training is rarely focussed on human rights and patients’ 
rights.  

3.2.



   
 

   
 

4.3. Mental health and learning disability services are struggling to cope with 
chronic staffing shortages and a high turnover of staff as a result of the 
pressurised working environments.10  

4.4. Ineffective rostering of staff has a knock-on effect that prevents nurses from 
attending mental health tribunals or stopping nurses from receiving the 
quality education they need to adhere to the Act and address wider human 
rights concerns.  

4.5. With growing pressures and increasing number of people needing mental 
health care and support, the government must urgently take steps to remedy 
the supply, recruitment and retention of the nursing workforce in order to 
ensure that services can continue to provide safe and effective care.   

4.6. Low levels of staff, unstable teams, and poor working conditions can lead to 
compassion fatigue and poor practice. Low staffing levels have been shown to 
increase the occurrence of restrictive practices, while negatively affecting 
patient outcomes11. Addressing these underlying issues will create the 
conditions for good care and allow advocacy to thrive. 

4.7. We continue to call for the expansion of accountability for workforce planning 
and funding in law and investment into nursing higher education in England. A 
commitment in law is critical to provide assurance to our nursing community 
that our workforce shortages will be tackled.   
 

5. Patient pathways and environments



   
 

   
 

acute hospitals.13 However, these roles are under-invested in and regional 
variation still exists in England14.  

 
6. Recommendations  

 
6.1. The historic and contemporary issues surrounding the concept of ‘recovery’ in 

mental health care, underpinned by power imbalances between patients and 
clinicians, must not be ignored. We recommend that the definition of 
‘therapeutic benefit’ must be co-created with people that have 


